MINUTES

School of Arts & Sciences
October 28, 2022

The Meeting was called to order at 3:05 by Speaker Kevin Williams.

Today’s Agenda and Minutes of the September 23 meeting were presented.  There were no comments or changes. Send changes to Meg K.
Remarks of the Speaker - Kevin Williams: Image of bright trees and dark clouds presented as a metaphor for our institution.   Things can be dark and gloomy but there are moments of beauty.  We need to stay as positive as possible and to celebrate the great things that faculty, students, and staff are doing.
Refreshments are provided by the Dean’s office, thank you!

Remarks of the Dean – Brian Cronk   Good news:  The process for approving courses for new Gen Ed has been approved by the president.  Courses in Gen Ed – chairs received the process to apply for Gen Ed this morning.   Nov 18th is deadline to get courses in for approval.    

Grants Workshop:  On November 1, during Bengal Pause in Ketchum 113, the Dean is hosting a grants workshop to talk about issues like salary recovery, indirect costs, etc.  

Kim Fox left the Dean’s office over the summer and Teresa LoGalbo from Art & Design will move to the Dean’s office full time.    

The Provost gave a reminder to do textbook orders, especially for J Term.

Strategic Plan:  You got an invite from the Provost for a meeting about Operational Planning on Nov 8.  The Provost will make clear the difference between strategic plans and operational plans.  Operational Plans will be added to our strategic plan, and the Dean wants SAS faculty to contribute to that.  The campus will be using a software called AchieveIT to work on this. There is also a meeting for staff on Wednesday Nov. 9 at same time.

Dean Cronk met with Geography & Planning, Earth Sciences, and Anthropology to discuss how they might work together on merging programs.

Questions:    
Question:  What is the update on the name change for the college? – no update from SUNY.  Question: How will the operational plan coordinate with SAS strategic plan? -  SAS may add some school level strategic priorities, but we will also have to address what is in the college strategic plan.  The timeline is aggressive.   These must be completed in February.   The Dean will need something from SAS by mid-January.  
Question: who has made the aggressive timeline? – The President.  
Question:  why is there such an aggressive schedule?  This creates less opportunity for input.   Lisa B. reiterates point made in the chairs meeting.  It is unfair to put this burden on faculty who do their research during the winter break.   The Dean states that he worked to have the dates moved from January to February to give more time, but we must follow the President’s edict.  Andrew N:  Since the bar for content in BSC strategic plan was fairly low, won’t this a slight lift?  Dean:  We will have to narrow our focus and will have to put thought into what these items should be.   Andrew N :  The difference between strategic plan and operational plan is a new narrative on the campus.   Faculty who worked on substantive goals last year found their work ignored in favor of aspirational pillars.   
Question: As a school we have been charged with coming up with a plan that dialogues with the Strategic Plan – can we re-use some of those ideas?  The Dean suggests this could be a valid path.   The Provost has emphasized that Operational Plans can be changed on a dime, whereas strategic plans remain static.  
Question:  Can we come up with a few ideas that meet each pillar as a temporary Operational Plan?  Dean C. Yes, although these could change again.   

The Dean thanks faculty/staff for doing everything they can for the students.  He appreciates those who attend this required meeting.   Please feel free to come to speak with the Dean about your ideas. All are welcome.  
Standing Committee Reports 
Steering Council, Kevin Williams, Speaker: Steering Council met with Dean Cronk last Monday and talked about the Strategic Plan.   Also, the SAS faculty email list draws emails from the individual departments so it’s important to make sure the department lists are updated.
Bylaws and Elections Committee, Barish Ali, Chair: The online ballot for the previously discussed bylaw change will be ready by the second week of November.  We still need someone from the Arts as a sabbatical replacement for College Senator Jennifer Toohey for spring.
Personnel Committee, Joseph Marren, Chair The committee reviewed two requests for promotion to associate professor and made a report to the dean.  They will review any requests for promotion to full professor upcoming.  Those files are due to the Dean Nov. 7, and the committee will review them sometime that week and make recommendations to the Dean ASAP.  Question on the PC process:  The PC receives the files at the same time as the Dean and makes a report to the Dean.  The PC Committee review is generally an advantage to the faculty under review and can counteract conflicts within departments.
Curriculum Committee, Emily Boyce, Chair Reviewed 16 proposals. CSCC deadline is November 11, so deadline for SASCC is Nov 2 if you want to make the CSCC deadline.   Proposals will continue to be reviewed.
Contingent Faculty Welfare Committee, Roy Bakos, Chair Results of the survey went out to the Steering Committee.  The results were probably what you expected - worry about jobs and health insurance.  Since then, the state legislature has changed the rules and now counts faculty with 3 courses as full time for debt relief, even if semesters are not consecutive.  Let adjuncts know.  CFWC may do another survey next spring. 
Question from Lisa B.:  Should the survey be disseminated to the faculty at large?  Roy would be happy to do this if the committee agrees.  Roy also felt this would be useful to pass to the new president.   Kevin Williams:  The SAS Steering Council will send something out with the minutes to this meeting.
Report from the College Senators Susan Maguire, Senate Liaison was sent with Agenda.  Howard R. commented:  The senate meeting and VP Barnum’s report showed that there has been a decline in shared governance at Buffalo State.  He was shaken by the experience in the last Senate Meeting.  Andrew Nichols:  Agrees with Howard R.  Several comments followed regarding the VP of Finance presentation.  Regarding shared governance:  the next Senate meeting is 2 weeks out.  It is likely that some form of resolution of no confidence will go forward at the November meeting, which is still being formulated.   Faculty and Staff Welfare will likely have a resolution.  The faculty needs to send a message about the lack of confidence in the remedial measures being taken to meet the moment – strategic plans, plans for budget etc.   There will be an opportunity for faculty to weigh in with their Senate reps on any resolution presented at the November meeting before a vote takes place in December.
Jason Grinnell and Dianne McCarthy shepherded forward the initial step to approve a Gen Ed framework to allow approval of Gen Ed courses while details of the Buffalo State Gen Ed are being debated, and the President signed off on the proposals. These were significant achievements from the meeting.  At the Senate meeting, BSAC introduced a resolution for the president to meet with BSAC to work on a plan with clear goals and dates.   That BSAC resolution will be discussed in November.   There was discussion of the change in reported deficit from $12 million to $25 million between May and October.  Joelle LeClair: From the point of view of an economist, this was a huge margin of error. In the corporate world this would be a fire-able offense.  Roy Bakos:  feels this is outrageous and also believes the President gave different figures to the press last May.   He suggested inviting the press to our next Senate meeting.  Candace Masters:  Suggests we should propose solutions.  Roy Bakos:  We need to make public our situation. Kevin Williams: It may be prudent not to air our dirty laundry.  
Comment:  Strategic plan is of key importance.   Will the pillars help us?  How can we help make the strategic plan effective?  Kevin Williams:  We heard from VP Barnum that the campuses with a plan will be the ones SUNY wants to work with.  Asks Dean Cronk if this is true.  Dean Cronk – we have bigger enrollment problems than any other SUNY – although every SUNY has problems and also all have unfunded negotiated raises.   The Dean presented a list of deficits from around SUNY. What happens when SUNY runs out of money to sustain all these schools?  It would be 10-20% of SUNY’s overall budget.  Sooner or later this will stop being sustainable for the SUNY System.
Comment:  Faculty working on strategic plan last year talked about a vision for the size of the campus and the strategic plan should craft a vision around that.  Faculty were shut down hard on this issue.  Shared governance will be critical.  The Dean: we have to have something that is different from UB – we must be distinctive.   If we only offer the SUNY gen ed, we won’t be distinctive.  The Dean recommends Jason Grinnell’s plan to have bundles and minors in the gen ed as that would be something that would give us an advantage.   
Andrew N.  I made a proposal to look at moving the spring semester to the week after New Year’s to give us a unique niche.  The Canadian calendar follows this schedule.  We would finish in the end of April and would be distinctly placed.  Students could get 4 months of full-time work in the summer.  Commencement would be distinct.  Meg K.  Disagrees with Andrew N’s proposal to start spring semester right after New Year’s as it might hurt the ability of students who work to save money between semesters, or faculty who do research or plan their courses during the break, or the ability to reset labs.  The plan also does not acknowledge students from farther away that want a break to spend time with their families.  This idea will be studied by the College Senate Academic Plan committee.
Update on the new Learning Management System – John Draeger  Regarding BrightSpace:  Workshops are now available for Brightspace. We have created next semester’s course shells. There are asynchronous modules available in Brightspace under the “waffle” menu at the top of the page.   Please focus on preparing your spring courses at this time.  We don’t yet have the ability to move more courses than those for next semester, but this will be in place shortly. Faculty should be able to move all courses over the winter break. 
Unfinished Business: Student Course Evaluations: Task force was consulted for new question text recommendations.   Some revisions were proposed for the task force to review.  The Dean clarified that for this semester, the questions have already been finalized and changes will not appear until next semester.  
Lisa Marie Anselmi:  Met with David Ben-Merre to come up with alternative questions that focused on the course rather than the instructor due to objections from the faculty about the term “the instructor cares about the student…”.  Alice Penisi says the evals should reflect on the students’ learning rather than whether they “like” their teacher.   The Dean put in a last-minute change to the “instructor cares” question during the meeting
New Business:  

Strategic Plan:  We must have something to the Dean by mid-January.  The effort is being led by the SAS Steering Council.  There may be surveys sent out and/or discussion forums for input available.   We will spend the bulk of the next meeting discussing Strategic Plan draft for SAS.   Some Gen Ed work groups have notes from meetings last year, they might be revisited.  Send suggestions to Kevin W.

Question: Will SAS plan include an operational plan or will we be using the provost’s operational plan?   Kevin W. asked the Dean whether each school will come up with operational plans.  He will use school plans to come up with the plan for academic affairs. 

Request for ideas:.    Kevin:  Excellence in academics.  Lisa B.  There is no reference to scholarship or academic research or to the concrete learning of students.   Joelle L.:  We did a mission statement for School of Arts and Sciences a couple years ago.  We must be quite vague and open about what we want so it can be interpreted openly.  How can we connect our plan with the college’s overall plan. Roy:  Must look at learning and academic standards.  We should center it on what we are here to do with our students.   They are here to learn and become more well-rounded.  It should be student focused.   Joelle L: We should work from our own SAS Mission Statement:  “The SAS transforms student lives through rigorous scholarship, artistic expression and engaged global citizenship.”  
Lisa B.  The Steering Committee needs a plan and timeline by next week.   Suggestions for zoom meetings with questions and transcripts to pool ideas.   If SAS Steering Council comes up with priorities, online meetings could bring rapid feedback.  Don’t forget we are asked to provide timeline, cost issues, and person responsible for all operational plans. The Dean suggests we only operationalize the college plan by January and work on SAS plan in spring semester.   It was agreed this is a good idea and will allow SAS to coordinate with the School Strategic Plan and Operational plans.


Upcoming Meetings: 
November 18
December 16th 

Meeting was adjourned at 4:40 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Meg Knowles - Secretary, SAS


